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BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
TOWN OF EAST WINDSOR 

11 RYE STREET 

EAST WINDSOR, CONNECTICUT 

 

MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING 

 

Tuesday, May 16, 2017 at 7:00 p.m. 

 

 

1.  CALL TO ORDER 
 

First Selectman Robert Maynard called the meeting to Order at 7:01 p.m., in the East Windsor 

Town Hall, 11 Rye Street, East Windsor, Connecticut. 

 

2.  PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

Everyone present stood and recited the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 

3.  AGENDA APPROVAL 
 

Mr. Maynard stated that due to having to go into Executive Session around 8:00 p.m. they were 

not going to approve the Agenda so they could take things out of order. This way they could try 

and get all of the important items taken care of in case they could not finish the meeting. 

  

4.  ATTENDANCE 
 

Robert Maynard, First Selectman 

Richard P. Pippin, Jr., Deputy First Selectman 

Jason E. Bowsza, Selectman 

Dale Nelson, Selectwoman 

Steve A. Dearborn, Selectman  

 

5.  PARLIAMENTARY PROCEDURES 

 

Mr. Maynard reminded everyone not to interrupt people when they have the floor and only to 

speak when recognized. Mr. Maynard also reminded everyone that they should treat everyone 

civilly and respectfully.  
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6.  APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES 

 

MOTION made by (Pippin) and SECONDED by (Dearborn) to accept the Regular Meeting 

Minutes from the March 2, 2017 Board of Selectmen Meeting with the following changes, page 

6 under Mr. Pippin’s Report, approved payment for extra work, relocating the dumpster pad to 

the other side of the school, closer to where they need to be.  

In Favor: J. Bowsza, S. Dearborn and R. Pippin    Opposed: None   Abstain: D. Nelson     

Motion: PASSED 

7.  COMMUNICATIONS 

Mr. Maynard stated that the Budget Referendum is 1 week from today, May 22, 2017. He stated 

that there has been some criticism because they have not been advertised very well so that is why 

he is announcing it this evening. He stated that in the future they will try and get signs out but 

probably don’t have time for this next one. The second thing Mr. Maynard wanted to go over 

was the Assessor’s Status Report Memorandum. He went over it briefly and to read the repot it is 

hereto attached as Attachment A (1 page).  

Mr. Pippin stated that he wished that whoever puts out the signs about the budget they use the 

same numbers as the Board of Finance. He feels that if they use the Board of Finance numbers 

there won’t be any confusion and they will be accurate. 

Mr. Bowsza stated that all of the Board members received an email from a constituent asking for 

a progress report on Mr. Maynard’s “To Do” list. Mr. Bowsza agrees that it would be a good 

idea for him to update everyone one how things are progressing, basically a State of the Town. 

Mr. Maynard also agreed that it would be a good idea. 

8.  PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 

NONE 

9.  BOARD AND COMMISIONS RESIGNATIONS AND APPOINTMENTS 

 A. Resignations:  

NONE 

B. Reappointments:  

NONE 

            C. New Appointments:  

 

MOTION made by (Pippin) and SECONDED by (Bowsza) to accept the appointment of, Joanne 

Drapeau (D) to the American Heritage River Commission, as an alternate member for a term 

expiring 11/1/2020.  
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In Favor: J. Bowsza, D. Nelson, S. Dearborn and R. Pippin   Opposed: None   Motion: PASSED 

 

10.  UNFINISHED BUSINESS 

 

A. East Windsor Housing Authority Discussion of PILOT Program: 

 

MOTION made by (Pippin) and SECONDED by (Nelson) to allow the East Windsor Housing 

Authority to maintain a 7% payment for the PILOT program for the coming fiscal year 17-18. 

Mr. Bowsza asked to amend the motion. 

AMENDED MOTION made by (Bowsza) SECONDED by (Pippin) to authorize the First 

Selectman to sign the letter as written. 

AMENDED MOTION    In Favor: J. Bowsza, S. Dearborn, D. Nelson, and R. Pippin    

Opposed: None    Amended Motion: PASSED 

In Favor: J. Bowsza, S. Dearborn, D. Nelson, and R. Pippin   Opposed: None   Motion: PASSED 

To see the letter it is hereto attached as Attachment B (1 page). 

B.   WPCA to Discussion Pump Station Repair at Scout Hall: 

Mr. Anderson came and gave a brief report about the Scout Hall Pump Station. To see the report 

it is hereto attached as Attachment C (1 page). The WPCA will pay to have the pump station 

upgraded. If the existing generators are fine then the Town will install them. A new generator 

may be needed and the two existing may be able to be traded in towards a new one. Mr. Maynard 

agreed that a MOU should be written. More information is needed about the existing generators 

and if a new one needs to be purchased or if it would be just installation. That information was 

not available at the time of the meeting. Mr. Bowsza wanted to recognize the fact the WPCA and 

DPW got together in a timely manner and came up with an agreeable solution to the problem and 

he wanted to thank them. 

  

C.  East Windsor’s 250
th

 Anniversary Commission Report: 

Rebecca Talamini reported that the t-shirts have arrived and they will discuss pricing at their 

next meeting. The next meeting will be on Thursday at 7 p.m. at the Osborn House. The patio is 

almost complete and hopefully they can hold the meeting outside on the new patio. Merchandise 

is on sale at the Town Clerk’s Office and at both libraries. She stated they still need more 

volunteers. In September the tickets for the Masquerade Ball will go on sale. 
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MOTION made by (Pippin) and SECONDED by (Nelson) to take 11B-Approval of Credit Card 

Limit Increase for Capital Improvements Line, out of order. 

In Favor: J. Bowsza, S. Dearborn, D. Nelson, and R. Pippin   Opposed: None   Motion: PASSED 

11.  NEW BUSINESS 

       

B. Approval of Credit Card Limit Increase for Capital Improvements Line: 

 

There was a request from DPW to increase the limit on purchases on the Town credit card. They 

can get really good prices for things on Amazon.com but they can’t purchase them because of 

the $1,000 limit. They would like the limit to be $5,000. This request is solely for DPW and not 

for all departments. Mr. Pippin thinks that someone should be notified before that amount of 

money is spent on the credit card. Mrs. Nelson agrees there should be a check and balances. Mr. 

Bowsza stated there was a Town policy that was drafted a few years ago pertaining to this. He 

stated he would like to see it again before anything gets changed. Mr. Maynard agreed and it was 

requested the information be put into the next meeting packets so it can be looked at before the 

meeting. 

 

MOTION made by (Pippin) and SECONDED by (Nelson) to take 11A-South Road Oil Spill 

Payment Approval, out of order. 

In Favor: J. Bowsza, S. Dearborn, D. Nelson, and R. Pippin   Opposed: None   Motion: PASSED 

A. South Road Oil Spill Payment Approval: 

 

Mr. Maynard stated that the Town insurance has paid most of the cost for remediation. He stated 

that there is a $10,000 deductible and the attorney has recommended that the Town pay it. Mr. 

Maynard agrees. 

MOTION made (Bowsza) and SECONDED (Pippin) to authorize payment to Environmental 

Services Incorporated in the amount of $10,000 to cover the deductible for remediation work on 

South Road.   

Discussion:  Selectman Bowsza said this needs to go to the Board of Finance which is tomorrow 

night.  First Selectman Maynard said he hopes that the State or DEEP will pick up this tab but 

that still has to be worked out.   

In Favor: J. Bowsza, S. Dearborn, D. Nelson, and R. Pippin   Opposed: None   Motion: PASSED 
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MOTION made by (Pippin) and SECONDED by (Nelson) to take 11C-Approve Repeal of 

Ordinance 09-1, An Ordinance Establishing a Volunteer Incentive Committee and Forward to 

Town Meeting and 11D-Approval of Tax Refunds, out of order. 

In Favor: J. Bowsza, S. Dearborn, D. Nelson, and R. Pippin   Opposed: None   Motion: PASSED 

C. Approve Repeal of Ordinance 09-1, An Ordinance Establishing a Volunteer          

Incentive Committee and Forward to Town Meeting: 

MOTION made by (Nelson) and SECONDED by (Pippin) to approve Repeal of Ordinance 09-1 

an Ordinance Establishing a Volunteer Incentive Committee and forward to a Town Meeting. 

In Favor: J. Bowsza, S. Dearborn, D. Nelson, and R. Pippin   Opposed: None   Motion: PASSED 

To see the Ordinance it is hereto attached as Attachment D (2 pages) 

      D.  Approval of Tax Refunds: 

 

MOTION made by (Nelson) and SECONDED by (Pippin) to approve all of the Tax Refunds in 

the amount of $4,368.87. 

In Favor: J. Bowsza, S. Dearborn, D. Nelson, and R. Pippin   Opposed: None   Motion: PASSED 

Mr. Pippin stated that it is about time these truck rental outfits figure out where their trucks are 

garaged so we don’t have to go through this nonsense. He feels that a company that big should 

know what it is doing. 

MOTION made by (Pippin) and SECONDED by (Nelson) to go back to 10D-Broad Brook Mill 

Site Remediation and 10E-Discussion of Casino. 

In Favor: J. Bowsza, S. Dearborn, D. Nelson, and R. Pippin   Opposed: None   Motion: PASSED 

10. UNFINISHED BUSINESS CONTINUED 

        D. Broad Brook Mill Site Remediation: 

The Grant proposal was submitted today for $2 million to remediate the Mill Site. Mr. Maynard 

stated his next step is he will go to DEEP and talk to them about what has been done. Mr. 

Maynard is not sure if the Town will get the Grant or not but he feels it puts them in a spot to 

talk to DEEP. Mr. Maynard stated that to get the Grant the land has to be owned by a private 

owner and not the Town. Bill Penn had to come up with a Remediation Action Plan (RAP) 

which he is going to basically put down 18 inches of soil. This Grant will allow the Town to ask 

for more. Mr. Bowsza asked again when DEEP would be coming. Mr. Maynard said he would 

ask them soon. 
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MOTION made by (Bowsza) and SECONDED by (Pippin) to have the Town of East Windsor 

invite DEEP to give a report on the Remediation Action Plan pertaining to the Broad Brook Mill 

and to give the report in person. 

In Favor: J. Bowsza, S. Dearborn, D. Nelson, and R. Pippin   Opposed: None   Motion: PASSED 

D. Discussion of the Casino: 

Mr. Maynard stated things are moving quickly. He stated that Bill 957 had come out of the 

Appropriations Committee and it needs to go to the Senate and the House for a vote. Mr. Bowsza 

stated it has not yet been picked up by either House. After a brief discussion Mr. Pippin stated 

there was an article in the JI that says the Indian Affairs has signed off on this so there is no 

conflict. He states this is another step which is a good sign. 

12.  SELECTMEN COMMENTS AND REPORT 

A. Jason E. Bowsza – Hereto attached as Attachment E (1 page). 

 

B. Dale A. Nelson - Hereto attached as Attachment F (2 pages). 

 

C. Richard Pippin, Jr. – Attended the Planning and Zoning Meeting and Jerry 

Wilcox, 50 Newberry Road was given a 5 year extension to construct some 

buildings. In regards to the site plan approval for the additional parking to the side 

Mr. Pippin heard something he was not happy about. He felt that a very bad idea 

came up about closing Rye Street to through traffic. He thinks it will hold up the 

emergency vehicles tremendously. He thinks it will make snow plowing worse and 

is just a poor idea. He thinks it is a foolhardy idea. WSJA, LLC 34 Newberry road, 

was approved for an addition of some new office space. He stated he did not know 

about the meeting here because it was not on the Town website. The Historical 

Preservation Commission did not have a quorum. They have a letter that will be 

ready for distribution next month about the Commission and available places to go 

and see in East Windsor. They are also going to promote the 250
th

. The Inlands 

Wetlands did not meet. 

 

 

D. Steve A. Dearborn – There were some Amendments that local Representatives 

tried to get passed but they failed. He brought copies for anyone that wanted to see 

what they were trying to do. To see the Amendments they are hereto attached as 

Attachment G (2 pages). He stated that he has sworn to stop the nonsense of trying 

to close Rye Street. There are trucks that won’t be able to make that corner. He 

also stated that he wanted to clear up a rumor. He is not trying to close the Senior 
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Center and that he is not the Steve that is trying to do that. It is not true and he is 

not trying to close the Senior Center. 

 

E. Robert Maynard – Stated that at the General Meeting of the Boards and 

Commissions communications was a big thing. They said they wanted better 

communications. The additional parking around the Town Hall and Elementary 

School will be a band-aid and not a permanent fix. He went to Heart911 which 

rebuilt a house for a local veteran which was great. The next Budget Referendum 

is in a week on Tuesday, May 23
rd

. 

 

13.  PUBLIC PARTICIPATION (Another opportunity for the public to make comments) 

 

Tom Talamini – Asked about the $10,000 deductible for the South Road Oil Spill. He wanted to 

know if the Town was going to have to eat it or if they were going to go after it. He was told that 

the Town was going to go after it. Mr. Maynard stated there was two sources that the Town 

could try and get it from. He said the insurance of the homeowner and DEEP. 

 

Marie DeSousa – wanted to know about the Broad Brook Mill Site. She stated she had a 

problem, as a tax payer, with the Town remediating something for an individual without it going 

to the Town and Board of Selectmen. She feels the Town is moving too fast with applying for 

this Grant and the Town should take a step back. She was told that no Town money would be 

going into this and that it is a private deal. The Town has more say in the remediation if the 

Grant is approved. The Grant is to remediate old mills and the land may come back to the Town 

in the end but right now it is a private deal. 

 

Bill Loos - Wanted to clear up the Budget, he stated the mill rate is going up 2.9% for every 

taxpayer in Town. He stated that the signs will go up saying the tax increase. Mrs. Nelson asked 

why he wanted to be misleading and he said he wasn’t being misleading. Mr. Pippin stated that if 

he put up the mill increase he should also put up the spending increase so people can be correctly 

informed. He was told that the Charter only allows the Board of Finance to consider the spending 

increase. 

 

Marie DeSousa – Stated that when she was on the Board of Finance the signs had what the 

Budget was, what the increase was and the overall mill rate increase was. This way the public 

could have all the information they needed. She thinks since the Town doesn’t do this anymore it 

is a disservice. She agrees that the signs are misleading. The dates should be on the signs for the 

voting. 
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Paul Anderson – Stated that at a Board of Finance Public Hearing the Broad Brook library was 

taken out of the Budget and he was told that it was because they were something new. He stated 

that they had been supported for over 65 years so he doesn’t buy that. He asked that the Broad 

Brook Library be put back into the Budget for line item of $1 and he would provide the $1. He 

said the Board of Finance chose to ignore that and did nothing about it. 

 

Cathy Simonelli – States that the problem with the signs is that they have a different number 

every year. Whichever number is higher is the number on the signs. This is what makes it 

misleading. She asked they be clearly labeled and then they wouldn’t be misleading.  

 

Bill Loos – Asked why the Town doesn’t put out a sign in front of Town Hall explaining this and 

then everyone would know what is going on. 

 

Tom Talamini – Stated that people need to take responsibility for themselves. If they want an 

answer then they can find the answer. They can’t hand walk people to the polls to vote.  

 

14.  SIGNATURES FOR APPROVAL OF CHECK REGISTERS 

 

Completed 

 

15.  EXECUTIVE SESSION 

 

MOTION made by (Pippin) and SECONDED by (Bowsza) that the Board of Selectmen enter 

into Executive Session at 8:11 p.m. pursuant to C.G.S. Section1-200 (6)(a) Employment and 

Section 1-210 (b) 1 Negotiations. 

In Favor: J. Bowsza, S. Dearborn, D. Nelson, and R. Pippin   Opposed: None   Motion: PASSED 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

Rebecca D’Amicol, Recording Secretary 
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